
 

GOLEEN & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL NEWSLETTER 

SERVING THE MIZEN PENINSULA  

VOL: 9  WEEK 19 MAY 12 2016 Published every Thursday.  

Mass Times: Monday & Friday: Schull 9am. Tuesday & Thursday:  
Goleen 10am. Wednesday: Ballydehob 10am. Saturday: Lowertown 8pm. 

Sunday: Ballydehob 9.30am, Schull 10.30am, Goleen 12 noon.  
Church of Ireland Services: Sunday: Schull 10am, Toormore 11.30am, 
Ballydehob 11.30am. 

Recent Deaths – Michael Cotter, Ballymaw, Waterfall and late of 
Toormore. Sadly missed by his wife, daughters, grandchildren, great-
granddaughter, brother, sisters-in-law, nephews, nieces, cousins, relatives, 
neighbours & friends. 

Margaret Mary Crawford (née Hodnett), Durrus and formerly of Gurthdove, 
Goleen. Sadly missed by her daughter & son-in-law, her son & his partner, 
grandchildren, brother & sisters, nephews, nieces, relatives & friends. 

May they rest in peace. 

Wedding Bells! Congratulations to Adele Hegarty & Conor 
O’Mahony, Schull and Cork, on their recent marriage. They are 

wished a lifetime of love and happiness together. 

 
Louise Kennedy Fundraiser - 35 Card Drive & raffle on 13th May in the 
Lobster Pot in aid of the Louise Kennedy Fund. Your support would be greatly 
appreciated. 

Schull Debs Fundraiser - A big thank you to all who supported the cards 
night held in aid of the Schull Community College Debs and Schull 
Community Hospital. A special thanks goes to Denny and Laura O’Meara for 
everything on the night, to everyone who donated spot prizes and also to 
Teddy, Caroline and Mary for all their work which was greatly appreciated. A 
great night was had by all. Schull Debs Committee 

LOCAL COMMUNITY DISMAYED AT CREAMERY CLOSURE There was 
much annoyance expressed, at the monthly meeting of Goleen & District 
Community Council, at the news of the closure of Goleen Creamery. 

The Creamery has served the people of Goleen since 1959 and, it is now 
confirmed, is to close its doors to the public on Saturday next. The lack of 
any type of consultation with the public was criticised by many members of 

Goleen & District Community Council present. It was said that consultations 
had previously taken place when Creameries closed in other communities 
but, for many, the first they heard of the Goleen closure was when a notice 
was put up at the Creamery recently. Shareholders, who are members of the 
Community Council, were not aware of this closure, other than whispers 
doing the rounds. The very least members felt was due was a letter to the 
public explaining what Drinagh Co-op intend doing in the Goleen area going 
forward. Many members of Goleen & District Community Council were of the 

opinion that Goleen Creamery yielded a profit; so if that is the case, why did 
it get the chop?  

It was the unanimous decision of the Community Council that we would make 
immediate contact with Drinagh management to see if this decision could be 
explained and what they propose as the way forward for Drinagh customers 
in the Goleen area.  

It was also unanimously agreed that, if Drinagh do not intend keeping the 
local Creamery open, the Council would investigate whether any other 
supplier may be interested in taking over this role.  

On a positive note for Drinagh, the major development in Lowertown 
Creamery, which is near completion, was greatly welcomed at the 
Community Council meeting. There is now a state of the art store like no 
other and it will be a definite boost to the rural community of Lowertown and 
the whole Peninsula. Lowertown Creamery has maintained its popularity 
down through the decades and the huge investment being put into this store 
by Drinagh shows their commitment to the Lowertown area.  

The new store, which will supply cattle feedstuff, fertiliser, electrical 
equipment, groceries and much much more, will be a welcome addition to the 
community. 

A NEW GOVERNMENT Over the past number of weeks I have been giving 
you, the public, news first hand on what was happening inside the gates of 
Dáil Éireann. 

Being honest, I, and maybe many more of you, did not expect that it would 

take so long to form a Government; something that easily could have been 
done in one week if the will of the people had been listened to. On Friday 
last, the Government was formed and Enda Kenny, needing 58 votes, 
succeeded in getting 59, a majority albeit a slim one. (continued inside) 

Goleen & District Community Council Private LOTTO Draw  
Numbers Drawn 13. 4, 7. 

Winner of €1000 Jackpot: Julie O’Mahony, Lowertown 
Sellers Prize: Ellen Scully, Social Centre 

This Week’s Venue: Crookhaven Inn Jackpot €700 
Lotto tickets available from Caroline Sheehan 086-864-2647 or Denis O’Neill 086-821-3441 

If You’re not in, You can’t  win! Buy your tickets for a chance! All monies made from the LOTTO  go back into the  
Community through Community Projects throughout the village and surrounding areas. 

Open everyday 12.30 to 9pm  

Serving freshly cooked food from locally sourced products 

028-35309 



 

Events Calendar - inclusion free. All items to be in by Tues evening. Email newsletter@goleen.info 

May 12 Bingo in Goleen Parish Hall at 9pm. All  welcome 

May 13 GAA Weekly 35 Card Drive & Raffle in the Lobster Pot. All proceeds to the Louise Kennedy Fund  

May 14 GDCC Lotto Draw in the Crookhaven Inn, Jackpot €700 

Amenities and Attractions in the Locality  

 Goleen & District Community Social Centre - Every Mon 11am-4pm Lunch 1pm (except Bank Holiday Mon will 
be the following day-Tues). Book Meals by 11am the previous Sat. Contact: Maureen OôCallaghan 086-330-0262  

 Goleen Community Centre - Contact  086-272-5506 to rent the Centre. 

 Goleen Community Playgroup - Open Mon-Fri for preschool. Call 028-35927 or 086-171-7583  

 Goleen Afterschool Club Cooking, Irish Dancing, Art & Crafts. Call 028 -35927 or 083-191-2239 

 Yoga every Monday 6.30 to 8pm in the Community Centre Call 087-939-5571 

 Dance Class - Tuesday at 9.15pm in the Parish Hall 

 Schull Parent and Toddler Group  Wednesday in the Church hall 10am to 12pm in term time 

 Accapellabella Thursdays 8-10 pm Ballydehob Community Hall  Contact Caz  on 0831425599 

 Foróige  every Friday evening 8.30 to 10.30 in the Community Centre Call 086-638-3836. 

 Derryconnell Civic Amenity Centre - Open Tues & Thurs 9am - 12.30pm & 1.30 - 4.30pm. Sat 9am - 1pm 

 Bantry Recycling Centre - Open Mon to Fri 9am - 5pm & Sat 9am - 1pm. Tel: 027-55923 

 AIB Mobile Community Bank: Every Mon, Thurs & Fri - Ballydehob - 9.30am to 10.30am. Schull - 10.45am to 
12.30pm & 1.30pm-3.30pm. ATM in Schull outside Brosnanôs Eurospar. 

 Schull Office Skibbereen CU: Tues & Fri  9.30am - 12.30pm & 1.30pm - 5pm. Sat 9.30am - 1pm. 028-28666 

 Schull Library - Tues to Fri 2.30 - 5.30pm. Weds 9.30am - 1pm & 2 - 5.30pm. Sat 9.30am - 1.30pm. 028-28290 

 Bus Time Tables: Goleen - Cork: Mon - Sat 07.50 & 17.30 Sun 16.15; Schull - Cork: Mon - Sat 12.40; Cork - 
Schull: Mon - Sat 09.30; Cork - Goleen: Mon - Sat 13.00  Change at Skibbereen 16.05 & 16.30 Change at 
Skibbereen 18.20; Sun 11.30. 

Å Rural Transport & Cancer Connect  - 027-52727 Mob 087-122-4404 cancerconnect@ruraltransport.ie 

 Mizen Head Signal Station Open daily 10.30am to 5pm www.mizenhead.ie 028-35115/35225.  

 Mizen Information & e-Centre Main St. Goleen. Wifi, Hot desks, Copying, Printing, Coffee, Gifts, Public Toilets. 
Open  daily 10.30 am to 5pm 028-35000 Come in for a chat! 

Important Contacts  

 Goleen First Responder/ Defibrillator Group Number 083-146-6605     

 Coast Guard /Emergency Services 112 or 999        Garda Emergency Number 027-20860 

 GARDA Text Alert scheme in Crookhaven and Mizen area (ChARGE)  Text  083-159-8889  

 Mizen Medical Practice - all enquiries & appointments  call 028-28311 or for Out of Hours Service  call 
SouthDoc  1850-335-999 

Bernard O Driscoll Lawn Maintenance  

Goleen 086-830-5347  

A NEW GOVERNMENT (continued from front page) Many surprises were 
expressed at the way Ministerial positions were given out with some 

admitting tossing coins in the jostle for positions but, most importantly for 
all, a 159 page programme for Government, which hours and hours of work 
was put into, was produced and which now will be the focus for all T.D.s 
going forward.  

The new Government faces huge challenges in the future but, from a Cork 
perspective, Michael Creed’s appointment as senior Minister for Agriculture 
must be welcomed. Michael is a politician who should be well in touch with 
the farmers and fishermen of rural Ireland and their issues, which need 

serious attention going forward.  

I would like to thank all those who expressed their gratitude to me on 
keeping the public informed with weekly political updates while the 
Government was being formed. 

CAUSEWAY ROAD CAUSE FOR CONCERN There was much concern 
expressed by the local community at the road closure on the causeway road 
this week. Officially, this road was to be closed for two weeks but, thankfully, 
site investigation works  will now be complete by no later than Friday of this 
week. Huge activity in the area is ongoing with the shooting of the Star Wars 
films this month. It was extremely important that no disruption to traffic 
would take place from this weekend onwards. Any closure is being kept to a 
minimum as everything that can be done to help by all is being done. A big 
thank you to all concerned for their co-operation and to the business and 
local people for their patience at this time. MC GDCC 

NOTTAGE S        Restaurant 

Watch out for details of our upcoming Themed Nights 

Open Wed to Sun 5.30 - 9.30pm - Closed Mon and Tues 

For Reservations please ring 028-35963 

ICA Summer Outing 
Join us in ‘A Day to Remember’ 27th May 2016 

For further details see the posters around the village or contact: 
Elizabeth 087 0913725, Mary 086 6383836, Mary 086 2142263. 
Book early to avoid disappointment. Booking closes May 18th. 

 

                       BARLEY COVE Beach Hotel  028 -35874  
 

                      Open Friday, Saturday & Sunday  

                    & every weekend in May  
                   Food served all day  

Classified Ads  

SafeHands If you require care in your home or just a few hours of extra 
home help, we provide personal & non personal care in West Cork.  

Contact Noreen Mahoney 086-898-6014 

http://www.mizenhead.ie


 

Schull Library hosts the renown storyteller Paddy O’Brien for 

an afternoon of tall stories and fascinating anecdotes, on 
Thursday afternoon, 19th May at 2.30pm. Paddy is a master 

storyteller who relates his stories from memory. The stories do 
not have a text and are constantly re-created by his genius at 

relating wonderful yarns. Audience participation is an essential 

part of his storytelling process. All welcome and admission 
is free. 

 "The Boreen": Artist Toma McCullim encouraged 

the participants of the Arts for Health Programme in 
Schull Community Hospital to "walk again down the 

boreen". This was a multi-sensory project that 

stimulated connection with the natural world, 
through touch, smell and taste. By bringing plants 

of the hedgerow inside, a link  was connected 
to times past of life in the country and natural cures 

for aches and pains, and recipes for tasty nettle 

soups etc. The beautiful prints made by those 
participating, are on display in the library until the 

end of May. Phone 028 28290 for details. 

Uncover – BA Visual Art Degree Art Trail takes place on Sherkin Island over 

Sat 21 & Sun 22 May 2016. Featuring the work of 17 students, the exhibition will 

showcase their final year pieces. The work ranges in media as diverse as painting, 
drawing, photography, film, multi-media, digital work, installation, sound, 

projection, sculpture and site specific work using the landscape and local 

buildings. 

This year’s graduates include Deirdre Cairns, Lesley Cox, Lucy Cox, Joe Davis, 

Jeanne Dunne, Monica Dunne, Elles Inemee, Deirdre Leddin, Brigitte Madden, 

Clare McLaughlin, Daireen McMullan, Donal O’Connor, Marika O’Sullivan, Detlef 
Sclhich, Philly Smith, Ben Townsend and Ciara Ward. 

Ferries will be running every 30 mins from the pier in Baltimore. A special price 

deal will be in place for visitors to Uncover for the weekend. Uncover lunch 

specials and refreshments will also be on offer at the Islander’s Rest, The Jolly 
Roger, Sherkin North Shore and Seán the Shops. Bicycles are available for hire 

and shuttle bus also runs from the pier on Sherkin at a cost of just €2.00. For 
further information and images contact Louise Buckingham at Uillinn: West Cork 

Arts Centre on 028 22090 or louisewcac@gmail.com 

Contact Newsletter by email newsletter@goleen.info phone/text 083-851-2205 

GDCC does not take responsibility for articles and opinions published.  
Editors Sue 028-35225 Michael collinsmike68@eircom.net  Website: goleen.info 

 

 
 

This Week Only ú1 per pair 

All Ladies trousers, jeans & summer linen pants  
Open Monday, Wednesday, Friday and Saturday 11am to 2pm.  

How to Attract Honey Bees - Planting Bee-Friendly Flowers 

Honey bees help your garden grow beautiful. Having bees 
buzzing around to act as pollinators brings life to the yard 

and makes flowers and other plants lush and abundant. You 
can attract bees by planting wildflowers, fruits, vegetables 

and sunflowers; letting your yard grow a little wild; and 

providing water and shelter for bees. Read on to learn more 
about how to attract honey bees. 

1. Plant flowers native to your area. Bees evolved with 
wildflowers, and the bees in your area will respond best to the flowers they "grew 

up with," so to speak. What flowers are native to your area? If you're not sure, go 

to a local gardening store and ask for a native wildflower mix, or do some 
research online before ordering seeds. If you don't want your garden to be 

completely wild, choose at least a few species that will complement the rest of 
your garden and attract bees. 

Å The more wildflowers you plant, the more bees you'll attract, and the better 

your garden will grow. Planting wildflowers is beneficial in more ways than one! 
Å Aim to plant a great diversity of flowers with a range of shapes and textures, 

not just one or two types. The more diverse your garden is, the better it will 
support different bee species as well as other beneficial insects and wildlife. 

2. Plant flowers with single petals. Flowers with a single row of petals, rather 

than flowers with more than one row, are more attractive to bees. Single-petal 
flowers have more pollen than other flowers, so they provide a little more food for 

hungry honey bees. It's also easier for bees to reach the pollen when there is only 
one row of petals to crawl across. Here are a few flowers bees particularly love: 

Asters, Calliopsis, Clover, Cosmos, Crocuses, Dahlias, Foxglove, Geraniums, 

Hollyhocks, Hyacinth, Marigolds, Poppies, Roses, Snowdrops, Sunflowers and 
Zinnias. 

3. Plant yellow, white, blue and purple flowers. These colours attract bees 
more than pinks, oranges and reds do. Your garden doesn't have to be exclusively 

yellow, blue and purple, but having a good amount of flowers with these hues will 

keep the bees buzzing in your yard. 
4. Plant flowers that bloom in sequence. If all of your 

flowers bloom at the same time, the bees will have a feast and 
then run out of food before the summer's end. Plant a variety of 

flowers that will bloom throughout the spring, summer, and into 

the fall to keep the bees in your neighbourhood fed and happy. 
5. Plant flowering vegetable and fruit plants. Berries, 

melons, squash, cucumbers and fruit trees, especially cherry 
trees, all produce fragrant flowers and fruit that are attractive to 

bees. Bees are beneficial to these plants, so providing them in 

your garden will be a treat for you both. Bees adore these fruits 
and vegetables: Blackberries, Cantaloupe, Cucumbers, Gourds, Cherry trees, 

Peppers, Pumpkins, Squash, Strawberries and Watermelons. 
6.  Plant herbs that attract bees. If you have space for a little herb garden, 

that's another great way to attract bees. Mints attract certain types of bees, as do 

sage, rosemary, thyme, bee balm, and a number of other herbs. Here's a list of 
herbs that bees love, for your reference: Bee Balm, Borage, Catnip, Coriander/

Cilantro, Fennel, Lavender, Mints, Rosemary, Sage and Thyme. 

mailto:louisewcac@gmail.com
mailto:newsletter@goleen.info
http://www.goleen.info


 

Congratulation to the boys & girls of Goleen NS & Lissagriffin NS  
who made their confirmations in the Church of our Lady,  

Star of the Sea and St. Patrick, Goleen, last week.  

 
Pictured left to right: Hailey Cullinane, Sophie Hornibrook, Caitlin O'Sullivan, 

Caragh Cifone, Amy O'Driscoll, Rachel Walsh, Katie Cullinane, 
Michael O'Driscoll, Finian O'Driscoll, Patrick Sheehan, 

Adam Sheehan & Aoife Sheehan. 

Mizen Rovers - Our Minor Footballers (pictured below before the game)
defeated Glengarriff on Thursday evening on a score line of 4-15 to 1-04. 

Well done lads! Report to follow. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Valets: Mini Å Express Å Full 

Hand print removal Å Scratch 

removal Å Paint protection  

Ring Johnny for   086 - 866- 9564  

more information  

Read reviews on facebook  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Now taking bookings for Communions & Confirmation Lunches.  
Celebrate your special occasion with us in our function room,  

no booking too big or small. 

Kids disco after lunch with DJ CK 

 

Call our Reception team on 028 28801 for further details. 

https://www.facebook.com/pages/SMV-Auto-Care-Sheehan-Mobile-Valeting/866837853354563

